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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING

OCTOBER 6, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:30 p.m., the City Council met in closed session in the Library Conference Room to discuss potential litigation.
A. Conference with legal counsel regarding potential litigation (1 case), pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
Recreation Supervisor Beaty, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Fire and Public Safety Inspector Lee, Community Development Director Prince, Acting City Clerk Ricks, Deputy City Manager/Administrative Services Director Schillinger, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel, Marina Services Director Warburton
ADOPTION OF AGENDA
CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Michele Salmon, Brisbane resident, urged the City Council to maintain the moratorium on freight forwarders in Crocker Industrial Park and to enforce truck idling restrictions.  She said she noticed a truck idling on South Hill Drive for much longer than five minutes.  She recommended not encouraging any more heavy truck businesses in Crocker Industrial Park.
PROCLAMATION
A. National Fire Awareness Month
Mayor Barnes read a proclamation declaring October as National Fire Awareness Month and highlighting the importance of fire safety and prevention.

Fire Inspector Lee thanked the City Council for recognizing Fire Awareness Month.  He noted that the Great Chicago fire started on October 8, 1871 and lasted three days, burning at least 12 blocks and killing many people.  He encouraged citizens to take proactive steps to check their smoke detectors, eliminate household hazards, and identify safe evacuation routes.  Fire Chief Myers invited everyone to stop by the Brisbane Fire Station for an open house on October 18.
PRESENTATIONS


A.
Youth Advisory Committee Swearing-In Ceremony

Recreation Supervisor Beaty said that in order to reactivate the Youth Advisory Committee (YAC), the staff promoted and recruited a group of new members.  He introduced the new members and said the group will hold its first meeting the following evening, October 7.  
Acting City Clerk Ricks administered the oath of office to the YAC members.  Mayor Barnes congratulated the committee members and thanked them for volunteering.  He commended Recreation Supervisor Beaty for doing an exceptional job recruiting.

B.
Measure T – The Committee for a New Library

Christie York, Brisbane resident and member of the Committee for a New Library, urged citizens to support Measure T as a way of providing funding for a new Brisbane library.  She requested that the City Council use the funds, if Measure T passes, to start building a new library.  She said Brisbane residents view the library as a central gathering place for the community, as well as a valuable resource for people who live and work in Brisbane.

Ms. York recommended that the City consider providing a new library with adequate space for programs, separate areas for different groups in the community to meet and work, more modern amenities, and better working conditions for the staff.  She noted that Brisbane has had difficulty retaining librarians in the past, and a new facility would attract a more stable staff.  She presented the City Council with signatures collected at the Day in the Park from people who support a new library.

Michael Schumann thanked the City Council for putting Measure T on the ballot.  He noted the measure does not specifically say the funds will be used for a library, but the City will have that flexibility.  He pointed out that the staff report mentions a library as the first possible use.  Mr. Schumann promised the Committee for a New Library will push hard to make sure the funds are used for a new library.

Mr. Schumann said he and other parents of middle-school students are aware that Lipman has no after-school place for kids to go.  He noted that the library would be a much better place for kids to hang out and would be a great asset for the community. 

Kevin Fryer, artistic director of Live at Mission Blue, explained that Live at Mission Blue is a project of Friends of the Brisbane Library to help raise funds for library programs.  He commented that Brisbane is lucky to have its own library.  He said the library is always busy, and the number of activities and programs offered each year is remarkable for such a small town.  Mr. Fryer observed that the present facility is seriously overcrowded and inadequate to meet public demand.  He recognized that the economy was going through a difficult period, but expressed his opinion that an investment in the library would be an investment in the ongoing education of Brisbane residents.

Jennifer Bouscay, Committee for a New Library, urged support of Measure T.  She recommended using the funds, if the measure passes, towards a new library.  She said she and many other parents love the library and appreciate the efforts of its dedicated staff.  She remarked that Brisbane deserves a bigger and better facility.

Mayor Barnes noted that Measure T is the business license fee restructuring proposal that would be phased in over a three-year period.  He said the City Council has discussed using revenues from Measure T to fund a new library and other projects.


C.
Preparing Our Community for a Sustainable Future

Tina King, Education and Outreach Director, Sustainable San Mateo County, explained that Sustainable San Mateo County is an organization of volunteers working to create sustainable communities within the county.  She said the 10th annual Sustainability and Green Building awards event will be held next March, and the report on sustainability indicators for San Mateo County is in its 13th year of publication.  Ms. King noted that Sustainable San Mateo County works with cities to encourage programs promoting sustainability and green building.  She stated that a new sustainable communities Web tool will be released early next spring to provide people with information about best practices and local resources.

Ms. King emphasized the importance of careful planning to ensure long-term sustainability.  She noted that key issues driving the move toward sustainability are population growth, resource supply and demand, including energy, and climate change.  She talked about Redwood City’s water conservation and recycling program as an example of how communities can take steps to preserve scarce resources.
Ms. King showed a graph of historical sea levels in San Francisco Bay and discussed how climate change will lead to higher water levels in the future.  She noted that 58 percent of San Mateo County’s carbon dioxide emissions come from fuel burned for transportation, 40 percent comes from the built environment, and a small amount comes from solid waste.  She pointed out that reducing vehicle miles traveled is something individuals can do to reduce emissions.  Ms. King said San Mateo County’s scavenger companies have all begun using alternative fuels for their trucks and facilities.  She advocated greater use of solar and wind technologies in buildings to help reduce emissions from buildings.
Ms. King noted that housing has a major effect on a community’s economy and quality of life.  She said aging Baby Boomers are interested in living in vibrant urban neighborhoods with easy access to stores and services without having to drive.  She commented that lack of affordable housing in the Bay Area makes it increasingly difficult for local businesses to recruit employees, and increasing fuel prices will exacerbate the situation as more people look for jobs closer to home.  She noted that houses near urban centers and transit stations are selling faster and at better prices than homes located farther away.  Ms. King added that communities with good public transit systems will have tremendous economic advantages in the years to come.
Ms. King reported that San Mateo County enjoys a growing and diversified job base.  She displayed a chart showing the diversification and distribution of jobs among various industries and company sizes.  She noted that the county will continue to have an abundance of jobs as Baby Boomers retire.

Ms. King said change is coming, whether people are prepared or not.  She observed that the communities being built today will determine consumption patterns and quality of life in the future.
Ms. King advised that December 3 is the deadline for sustainability award nominations.  She said forms are available on the Sustainable San Mateo County Website.

Mayor Barnes noted that the sustainability indicators report mentions population growth as a major challenge, and he asked if Sustainable San Mateo County has taken a position on this issue.  Ms. King responded that Sustainable San Mateo County disseminates best practices and information about what people can do, but it does not take official positions on issues.  She said the upcoming Web tool will provide resources for cities and serve as a forum for sharing ideas.

Mayor Barnes thanked Ms. King for her presentation.
CONSENT CALENDAR

CM Conway asked to remove Items E and F.  CM Bologoff indicated he had questions about Items G and H.
A. Adopt City Council Minutes of September 15, 2008
B. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of July 31, 2008
C. Approve Monthly Investment Report as of August 31, 2008
D.
Approve First Amended Joint Exercise of Powers Agreement, Housing Endowment and Regional Trust of San Mateo County
I.
Accept grant from Department of Boating and Waterways
CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve Items A through D and Item I.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-37 establishing a policy concerning communications by members of City commissions and committees

CM Conway said he had concerns about how the proposed policy would be implemented.  He expressed his opinion that members of City commissions and committees should be able to speak to the media, as long as they clarify they are not speaking for the City.
CM Bologoff noted the last paragraph seems to cover this issue.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the policy is not intended to apply to people making comments at City Council meetings.  He said the purpose of the policy is to limit unilateral communications to the media.  He added that this policy applies the same rules to commissions and committees that the City Council has already adopted for itself.

CM Conway noted the policy as written says members of City groups should “refrain” from using their official titles unless they have been authorized.  He recommended changing the language to allow members of commissions and committees to identify their titles and affiliations, with a disclaimer that they are not speaking on behalf of the City.

City Attorney Toppel indicated he could revise the resolution to add the disclaimer.

CM Waldo clarified that members of commissions and committees are still free to speak as individuals.  He indicated that he was satisfied with the policy as written. 

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the policy applies only to comments about City Council policies or positions, not other issues.  He agreed with CM Waldo that the language was satisfactory as written.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the resolution as proposed.
Michele Salmon, Brisbane citizen, said she shared CM Conway’s concern about limiting the ability of commissioners and committee members to speak to the media.  She noted that the prohibition may deter qualified people from serving on City commissions and committees.  Ms. Salmon also observed that the policy does not apply to paid staff or paid consultants.  She recalled a situation in the past when the City Attorney took a position on a ballot measure without authorization from the City Council.  She expressed her opinion that if the City Council adopts the policy, it should apply to staff and consultants as well.  Ms. Salmon stated that her primary concern was that the proposed policy would discourage commissioners and committee members from speaking out on issues of importance to the community, and she recommended not passing the resolution.
City Attorney Toppel said the policy applies to situations where a City commissioner or committee member unilaterally initiates contact with the media, but not when the media contacts a City official for a comment.

CM Waldo drew attention to the first paragraph specifying that members of commissions and committees are not authorized to speak on behalf of the City or the City Council.  He noted that the purpose of the policy was to prevent officials from giving the impression they represent the City.  He observed that there are no restrictions on an individual’s ability to comment as a private citizen.

The motion was carried, 4 – 1 (CM Conway opposed).


F.
Trim/remove eucalyptus trees at Brisbane Fire Station

CM Conway noted that the City Council received correspondence from former mayor Clara Johnson about this issue.

Fire Inspector Lee explained that there are a number of large tree limbs that pose a falling hazard to cars parked in front of the Fire Station, and the staff wants to have the dangerous trees removed.  He said the majority of the trees in question are eucalyptus, but there are also some pines with overhanging limbs.  He noted the tree trimming and removal is part of an overall beautification effort that will be planned with input from the public.

Mayor Barnes said he noticed emails from citizens suggesting a vegetation replacement policy.  He recommended that the City Council develop a policy calling for replacement of trees and vegetation that are removed.  Councilmembers expressed support for this idea.
CM Waldo advocated removing the eucalyptus trees as soon as possible.

Fire Chief Myers stated that vegetation replacement will be part of the eventual beautification plan.
Terry O’Connell, Brisbane citizen, recommended having a revegetation plan in place before removing any trees.  She suggested trimming the unsafe trees as an interim solution, developing a revegetation plan, and then removing certain trees.
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the proposed trimming/tree removal as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


G.
Co-sponsorship – Lions Club Annual Holiday Luncheon for Brisbane Seniors
CM Bologoff noted the materials in the agenda packet had incorrect dates for the co-sponsored events.  He clarified that the Women’s Club Santa Visit is scheduled for December 13, and the Lions Club luncheon is December 14.

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the co-sponsorship proposal with that correction.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


H.
Co-sponsorship – Brisbane Women’s Club Annual Santa Visit for Brisbane Children

CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve the co-sponsorship proposal, noting the date correction.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.
PUBLIC HEARING

REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY
A.
Mid-term review of Redevelopment Agency Five-Year Implementation Plan
Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted that pursuant to state law, the Redevelopment Agency adopted its most recent five-year implementation plan in January of 2006.  He said the purpose of the five-year plan is to outline the goals and objectives for the project area, identify proposed expenditures and programs for the next five years, and describe how the Agency will meet its affordable housing goals and eliminate blight in the project area.  He advised that state law requires the Redevelopment Agency to hold at least one public hearing during the term of the implementation plan to review the plan and assess how well the Agency is meeting its goals.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith stated that the City hired the firm of Keyser Marston Associates to review the plan and prepare a report for the Redevelopment Agency Board.
Assistant to the City Manager Smith introduced Debbie Kern, Keyser Marston Associates, and invited her to provide an overview of the report.  He recommended that the City Council hear her presentation and then open the public hearing.
Ms. Kern said the report was prepared to assist the City in the public hearing process.  She noted that the report describes the Redevelopment Agency’s activities and expenditures since the implementation plan was adopted, provides an update on the projects and programs identified in the five-year implementation plan, gives updated projections of revenues and expenditures, and discusses compliance with affordable housing requirements.  Ms. Kern stated that Keyser Marston found that the Agency’s activities are consistent with the 2006 implementation plan and objectives, and that the Agency is fully complying with applicable laws.
Ms. Kern indicated that since the 2006 plan was adopted, most of the Agency’s expenditures have gone to repaying debt.  In addition, the Agency purchased the park-and-ride lot, completed the Tunnel Avenue Bridge project, launched a community-based land plan for the Baylands, and worked on planning for the Sierra Point site.  For the next fiscal year, she noted, the Agency plans to continue with its planning efforts for the Baylands, develop an infrastructure financing plan for the Baylands, examine downtown business district opportunities, and continue servicing the existing debt.

In terms of increasing and preserving the supply of affordable housing, Ms. Kern observed that there is no land within the Redevelopment Project Area that is currently zoned residential, so affordable housing projects have to be located elsewhere in the city.  She said the Agency has completed a seven-unit Habitat for Humanity project, funded a first-time homebuyer loan program and raised the cap on the maximum loan amount, and explored potential sites for new development throughout the city.  During the coming year, the Agency plans to purchase another site for an affordable housing project, continue offering loans to first-time homebuyers, and start planning a mixed-use library and affordable housing project.  The Agency is also considering establishing long-term affordability covenants to preserve affordable housing at the mobile home park.  
Ms. Kern explained that state law requires the Agency to set aside 20 percent of gross tax increments for affordable housing projects, and any new housing developments within the Redevelopment Project Area would be required to make 15 percent of their units affordable. 
Mayor Barnes thanked Ms. Kern for her presentation.  

CM Bologoff said he understood that the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission (SFPUC) had frozen any further allotments of water through 2018.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault responded that Brisbane and other members of the local water group are in the process of negotiating a new master agreement with the SFPUC; he confirmed that the SFPUC has indicated that no additional water allotments will be considered until after 2018.  

Mayor Barnes observed that the City’s tax increment surplus is projected to reach about $1.5 million by 2008 or 2009, and he asked when those funds will need to be allocated.  Assistant to the City Manager Smith said about $300,000 will have to be encumbered or spent within the next fiscal year.  He noted that if the funds are not allocated, the state imposes a penalty and limits the amount spent on administrative costs.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.

There being no members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the resolution as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

OLD BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-26 regarding 325 Valley Drive
City Attorney Toppel noted that on July 28, 2008, the City Council voted to reverse the decision of the Planning Commission approving the design review for a new freight forwarding facility at 325 Valley Drive, and Resolution No. 2008-26 memorializes this action.  He said the text of the resolution was made available earlier in the meeting, but Councilmembers and members of the public had not yet had an opportunity to review it.  He recommended continuing a decision on this matter to the next regular meeting.  City Attorney Toppel added that the City Council can still proceed with the public hearing and take testimony at this meeting.
CM Waldo observed that the resolution does not state whether the City Council’s action was with or without prejudice.  City Attorney Toppel said the resolution reflects a flat denial, meaning the applicant will not be able to submit a substantially similar proposal for at least a year.  He noted that a denial without prejudice would allow the applicant to resubmit a proposal within a shorter period of time.  He recommended that the City Council determine whether the denial should be with or without prejudice.

City Attorney Toppel advised that the applicant is working on a modified proposal that addresses some of the concerns raised by the Council at the last meeting.

CM Waldo expressed a willingness to consider a revised proposal. 

CM Richardson recommended denying the proposal with prejudice.  She reminded the City Council that SB 375 mandates reduction of greenhouse gases and diesel emissions, and Brisbane residents have strongly objected to the project’s potential health impacts.  

CM Conway commented that if the proposal is denied with prejudice, the burden will be on the applicant to show that any resubmittal is materially different from this application.  City Attorney Toppel suggested that this determination be made by the City Council before a resubmitted application is processed.
CM Bologoff noted that if the applicant had applied for a warehouse rather than a freight forwarding use, the application could have been approved ministerially by the staff.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that understanding, and noted that a freight forwarding facility in Crocker Industrial Park requires a conditional use permit.  He said that if the applicant resubmits a freight forwarding proposal, the applicant would need to demonstrate that the new project would produce less diesel emissions than the denied proposal and also less than a warehouse would. 

Mayor Barnes indicated that he was comfortable denying the project without prejudice.  He noted that a resubmitted project could still be denied if it does not meet the needs of the community.  Mayor Barnes said he would like to see something done with the existing building, and a modified proposal might be a better alternative.
Terry O’Connell, Brisbane resident, commented that considerable time and energy has already been spent on this project by members of the community, the staff, and the applicant.  She said no means no, and it is clear Brisbane does not want more freight forwarders.  She expressed her opinion that the City should entertain proposals for uses other than freight forwarding.  Ms. O’Connell urged the City Council to stand by its denial.
Michele Salmon, Brisbane resident, agreed with Ms. O’Connell.  She expressed skepticism about the applicant’s ability to modify the project enough to make it acceptable.  She requested that the City Council prohibit any more freight forwarders in Crocker Park.  She noted that truck traffic is a major issue, especially at a site so close to a school, and the City is not able to enforce its current rules.  Ms. Salmon recommended denying the project with prejudice.
Mayor Barnes noted that this matter would be continued to the next meeting.
Mayor Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to develop a resolution denying the project without prejudice.  The motion was carried, 3 – 2 (CM Conway and CM Richardson opposed).

B.
Receive staff report regarding radar signs installed for Safe Routes to School project

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the Safe Routes to School program is designed to eliminate safety issues around schools to encourage more parents to allow their children to walk or bicycle to school.  He noted that encouraging walking and biking helps combat childhood obesity and reduce fuel consumption.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said effective traffic control depends on five major factors:  engineering, education, enforcement, encouragement, and evaluation.
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reviewed the improvements made with grant funds from the Safe Routes to School program.  He said pavement markings were enhanced on Solano Street at the top of the San Francisco Avenue stairs, tubes were placed in the center of the road to keep cars in their lanes, and signage was installed to identify the pedestrian crossing.  On Visitacion and Mariposa, the City installed flashing LED lights in the pavement to mark safe crossings, and radar signs have been set up to warn drivers to slow down.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that improvements in front of Brisbane Elementary School included LED pavement lights, flashing amber lights at the Santa Clara crosswalk, and radar signs.  He added that the flashing lights are programmed to work only during daytime hours when school is in session.
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said a citizen came to the last meeting complaining that the radar signs on San Bruno Avenue were ineffective and inappropriate for the neighborhood, and a similar complaint was received from a resident on Visitacion Avenue.  He described three alternatives identified by the staff:  leaving the signs in place, relocating the signs to other locations, or removing the signs.  He discussed the pros and cons of each option and advised that the staff recommends leaving the signs in place.

CM Conway observed that the signs do seem rather large, but noted that safety should be the paramount consideration.  He said cars tend to speed down Mariposa, creating a dangerous situation for school children.  He added that the school district should encourage parents to drop their kids off farther away from school and letting them walk the rest of the way.

CM Bologoff noted that many drivers ignore the warning signs unless police are on hand to enforce the speed limit.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault agreed that enforcement was a key element in reducing vehicle speeds.
Elisa Primm, Brisbane resident, said the engineer who installed the flashing speed sign told her that the average speed on San Bruno Avenue was 43 miles per hour, indicating the signs were not working as intended.  She expressed her opinion that a stop sign would be more effective way to slow cars down.  Ms. Primm noted that the flashing signs reduce the small-town feel of the community, and flashing signs also require much more maintenance than stop signs.  She read comments from other parents who share her concerns.
Ms. Primm advocated removing the signs rather than relocating or keeping them in place.  She recommended installing more speed limit signs, school zone signs, and stop signs, as well as ticketing violators.

CM Conway proposed collecting more data about vehicle speeds to assess the effectiveness of the signs. 
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted that Ms. Primm spoke to a subcontractor who installed the sign.  He said City measurements indicate average speeds are in the low 30-mile-per-hour range.

CM Richardson commented that even one accident would be tragic, and she expressed support for keeping the signs in their present locations.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault said the staff can compile speed data within the next few weeks.

Ms. Primm asked about the possibility of installing stop signs.  Police Chief Hitchcock responded that there are criteria for determining stop sign locations, and enforcement is difficult if signs are installed where they are not warranted.

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault cautioned that research shows that installing unnecessary stop signs can have negative impacts on pedestrian safety if drivers ignore them and speed between stop signs.
Mayor Barnes suggested that Ms. Primm meet with the City Engineer after the meeting to discuss stop sign criteria.

Councilmembers agreed to leave the signs in place and revisit this issue at the first meeting in November.
NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission Recommendation – Volunteer of the Year Plaque at Community Park
Parks and Recreation Director Skeels presented a recommendation from the Parks, Beaches and Recreation Commission to have a plaque in the Community Park to recognize recipients of the Volunteer of the Year Award.
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the PB&R Commission’s recommendation for the plaque.

CM Richardson expressed support for recognizing the Volunteers of the Year, but recommended installing the plaque in City Hall instead of the Community Park.

Mayor Barnes said he would vote against the proposal because he felt it would set a bad precedent.  He indicated that he liked the concept of recognition, but would prefer not to name public places after individuals.  He agreed with CM Richardson that the plaque should be at City Hall.

CM Waldo withdrew his motion.

Mayor Barnes noted that the new library might also be a good location.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to approve installation of a Volunteer of the Year plaque at City Hall.  The motion was carried, 4 – 1 (CM Bologoff opposed).

CM Bologoff explained that he would rather send the recommendation back and ask the PB&R Commission to propose a different location.


B.
Consider approval of City Web Page Calendar Guidelines
Parks and Recreation Director Skeels noted that the number of community events has increased in recent years, and having a central location to post announcements would help avoid conflicts over dates.  He recommended expanding the existing City calendar on the Web page to include listings from community organizations, and he drew attention to the proposed eligibility criteria.  Parks and Recreation Director Skeels estimated that this change would require a few minutes of staff time twice a month.
CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to approve the policy as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously.

CM Bologoff recommended continuing to post notices of important events on community signboards as well.


C.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2008-38, Regional Priority Development Area

Community Development Director Prince noted that as part of the process of updating the General Plan, the City arranged for a series of workshops and speakers on urban planning and smart growth as a way of reducing vehicle miles traveled.  He said the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG), the Metropolitan Transportation Commission, and the Bay Area Air Quality Management District are undertaking a regional planning initiative called Focus to encourage a sustainable, smart-growth approach to compact, transit-oriented patterns of development.  Part of this effort involves identifying priority development areas and conservation areas to implement smart growth policies.  

Community Development Director Prince stated that the Schlage Lock site at the Baylands, Visitacion Valley, and Executive Park were designated as priority development areas (PDA’s) in 2007.  He observed that it would make sense for the Baylands to be included in this PDA, and he recommended that Brisbane participate in the Focus initiative by approving the proposed resolution authorizing submission of an application for the Baylands to be included.  He clarified that this action does not commit the City to any particular land use or project, but it will make transportation funding available.
CM Conway noted that the resolution represents a commitment to provide housing in the PDA, and he expressed concern about implying that housing was an acceptable use at the Baylands.  Community Development Director Prince clarified that the resolution simply allows Brisbane to participate in the planning process, and the City retains control over land use decisions.  He pointed out that the PDA includes sites other than the Baylands where housing may be considered.

CM Conway asked if there was any time limit associated with the resolution.  Principal Planner Swiecki stated that there was no time limit on the resolution.  He added that housing projects are being considered for other parts of the PDA.  CM Conway expressed concern that the wording of the resolution could create the impression that housing is being considered for the Baylands.
CM Waldo suggested clarifying that Brisbane is not intending to make any changes in the General Plan to allow housing at the Baylands.

City Attorney Toppel noted that including Brisbane in the larger geographic area will help achieve a better balance between jobs and housing, an issue that will be analyzed as part of the Baylands environmental impact report.  He pointed out that the PDA comprises the overall area, not just the Baylands. 

City Manager Holstine proposed adding a disclaimer in the next-to-last “whereas” clause on the first page.  He suggested changing that language to read:  “Whereas, the City of Brisbane is committed to considering smart growth principles within the context of its General Plan . . .”  Mayor Barnes recommended adding, “Brisbane is joining a priority development area that meets all of the following criteria.”  Councilmembers expressed support for these revisions.

Councilmembers agreed to continue this matter to the next meeting.

D.
Consider appointment of a subcommittee to assist staff in the production of a history book of Brisbane from the 25th anniversary of incorporation, 1986, to the 50th anniversary, in 2011.
Assistant to the City Manager Smith recommended that the Council appoint a subcommittee to work with the staff to select a consultant and help develop a history of Brisbane since its incorporation.

CM Conway and CM Waldo volunteered to serve on the Brisbane History Subcommittee.  

STAFF REPORTS

A. City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine said he had nothing to report.
MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS

A. Subcommittee Reports

CM Richardson noted that the ABAG will be holding its general assembly on October 24, and this year’s focus is regional disaster planning.  She encouraged interested citizens to attend.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2

There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m. with no announcements.
ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Wendy Ricks
Acting City Clerk
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